







September 14, 2004 
     The meeting of the Board was held on Tuesday evening, September 14, 2004 in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall. 

     Present, Messrs:  Gambacorta, DeAscanis, Quillen, Appleby, Gordon, Wilson, Indellini, Peden, Toner, Viola, and Alfree (11). 

     Visitors at this meeting were Mr. Mark S. Zitz, Mr. Chandler H. Gebhart IV, and family members of Mr. Michael J. Alfree, Sr. 

ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT AND OATH OF OFFICE TO NEW TRUSTEE:
     Mr. Quillen reported the results of the Trustee’s election on June 19, 2004.  This was held to replace Mr. Lawrence D. Kozak, whose 12-year term had expired.  Including the absentee ballots, Mr. Michael J. Alfree, Sr. received 269 votes and Ms. Susan K. McLaughlin received 209 votes.  Mr. Alfree was then unanimously elected and recognized by the Board.  Mr. Gambacorta administered the oath of office.  Mr. Alfree’s family departed after he received the oath of office.
     The meeting opened with a moment of silence. 

     There were no additions to the monthly calendar. 

     The minutes of the previous meeting were accepted as submitted. 

     With the exception of the budget versus actual results on the monthly drawdown report, the Treasurers report was accepted as submitted.  The drawdown report will be corrected for the next meeting of the Board. 

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT:   Mr. Indellini reporting. 

Ferry Cut-off: 
     There is a possible realignment of the Ferry Cut-off entrance by the City.  Specifically, the City is considering changing the section the Trustees lease to New Castle Family Care.  One department of the City has approved the redesign of the entrance, but another has not.  Vandemark & Lynch proposed a solution by altering the City plan.  Mr. Indellini is seeking aid from elected leaders.    
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Brightfields:
     Mr. Barthel has requested clearance to construct mini-storage units on the Basin Road property.  Of the total 4.9 acres, 1.9 acres are available for use.  This will require a zoning change.  Mr. Indellini made a motion to commence negotiations with Mr. Barthel, and this was accepted by the Board.

326 Associates:
     The Board is withholding appraisal approval pending receipt of a redesign plan in 90 days (November).  The on-site trailer has been moved inside the fenced area, and the dumpster has been removed.  Mr. Wilson reported that the flea market clean-up is sporadic and taking 2 or 3 days to complete following weekends.  This deteriorates the appearance of the town.  Mr. Gambacorta requested Mr. Indellini to write a letter to the tenant regarding timelier clean-up. 
Penn Mart:
     Notification of arbitration over the appraisal of the small parcel (with the Route 13 entrance) was submitted.  The tenant used an MAI-certified appraiser, so the Board will need to engage an MAI-certified appraiser for the arbitration, preferably a professional familiar with ground lease appraisals.  Mr. Taylor recommended that the appraisal be completed as 1.) stand-alone and 2.) for the additional value it adds to the parking center.  Mr. Appleby volunteered to make some contacts for written proposals.

Bellanca Hangar:
     The Board will have to negotiate a lease with the Friends of Bellanca, who in turn, will negotiate a lease with CAP.  The Board will offer its standard lease for this effort.  By October, the Property Development Committee will propose a lease.  There needs to be a specified time limit for performance.  CAP’s insurance coverage is for individual liability, vehicles, and $100K damage to the Trustees, so this will not relieve the Trustees’ need for coverage.  Mr. Taylor has a draft agreement for CAP.    
West Third Street—(Sailing Club): 

     Andy will be contacting the City Solicitor.  Also, another survey likely would be required.  Before incurring this cost, Mr. Toner suggested speaking with the City first.  Andy will convene a meeting including Property Development, Brosius Eliason, and the City. 
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OUTREACH COMMITTEE:
     Mr. Quillen indicated that the committee is in need of reorganization, as the leaders have resigned.  

     There also was discussion regarding Mr. Alfree’s committee assignments.                    Mr. Gambacorta noted that Mr. Alfree should serve on the committees previously occupied by Mr. Kozak.  Accordingly, Mr. Alfree is assigned to the Battery Park, Fire Station, and Election Committees.  Mr.  Indellini offered Mr. Alfree a position on the Open Space Committee, and Mr. Alfree accepted.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT:  Mr. Gordon reporting. 

New Castle Public Library: 
     The rail construction is in progress.  Receipt of the roof materials and doors is pending.  The condenser motor needs to be replaced, and the Library has requested the Trustees to pay $2,200 for it.  The Board approved Mr. Gordon’s motion to purchase a new condenser for the Library. 

Good Will Fire House: 
     The roof overhang over the outside stairs has been completed. 

Penn Farm: 
     The new roof has been completed.
Old Library:
     UV film is required on the eight windows and the skylight to prevent sun damage of the building contents.  This will cost approximately $3,000 and will be part of the restoration cost.  Also, a phone line was required for the fire and burglary alarm system.  Approximately $50K will be recovered from the State. 

FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT:  Mr. Peden reporting. 

     Mr. Peden reported that he met with the financial advisors in July.  The Trustees are now investing in short-term bonds to hedge potential interest rate increases.  Also, investments are being placed in larger cap stocks again.  A 7-day unrestricted $250,000 CD was opened at PNC Bank, earning approximately 2.25%.  The PNC rate is more favorable than Wilmington Trust’s.  
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Mr. Peden recommended changing the Trustees’ auditor to Barbacane Thornton & Co. as a measure to save $4,000 in annual auditing fees.  A motion was made and accepted by the Board. 

LIBRARY COMMITTEE REPORT:  Mr. Viola reporting.  
     Mike Moskovics and Margaret Hassert resigned from the Library Committee.  New members are:  Barbara Alfree, Lynn Lambert, and Cynthia Robbins.  Ongoing members include Chris Cashman, Phoebe Dill (chair replacing Beverly Flannigan), Kathleen Dunn, Bev Flannigan, Annette Nichol, and Corky Viola.
     An offer was made to a new library director, and the announcement is pending acceptance by New Castle County.   

 OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE REPORT: 






No report. 

BY-LAWS COMMITTEE REPORT: 





No report. 

BUILDING RESTORATION COMMITTEE REPORT:





No report. 

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE REPORT:  Mr. Quillen reporting.
     A new sliding board is on order.

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE:  Mr. Toner reporting. 
     Mr. Toner read a letter from the Fire Company indicating that it wants to redeploy the siren used previously.  The siren would be mounted on a 70’ pole in the rear of the building; a permit is being pursued.  The letter suggested that the Fire Company would 
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need to move outside the City limits if the siren were not deployed.  Mr. Wilson suggested asking what it would cost to upgrade the present pager system, as this might be a better alternative.  Mr. Toner will follow up with the Fire Company on this item.
COMMUNICATIONS:   Mr. Gambacorta reporting.
     Mr. William J. Lane resigned as a Trustee on July 30, 2004.  Mr. Gambacorta declared a Trustee vacancy.  Mr. Quillen recommended December 4, 2004 as the date of the next election.  This date is available at the Fire House.  Voting machines are impounded by the State until November 20, 2004, and Thanksgiving is the following weekend.  December 4 is the soonest the election can be conducted and allows for ample time.  Mr. Gambacorta indicated that Mr. Chandler H. Gebhart IV plans to file for election.
     Mr. Wilson reported that Ms. Jan Churchill presented a 104-signature petition to City Council this evening to rezone Bull Hill boat yard as open space.  The Council asked Mr. Wilson if the Trustees would consider rezoning the ferry wharf as open space.  Mr. Wilson recommended that this matter be addressed by the Open Space Committee.
     Mr. Indellini inquired about the cost of the railing for the wharf, and Mr. Peden indicated it is $32,000.

     Mr. Viola asked whether it was appropriate to send thank-you notes to the Library Committee to appreciate them for their service.  Mr. Gambacorta stated yes.

     Mr. Gambacorta requested Mr. Zitz to ensure that flowers were sent to Ms. Banks at Manor Care.

     There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned. 







for






M. Anita Banks, Secretary 
